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Clarification of functional thinking and individual differences 

in athletes
Aiming to reconsider the positive thinking in psychological skill training for sports

Kiminori ARITOMI * 

Abstract 

This study aimed to examine the functions of thoughts during a competitive performance, from the 
perspective of subjective recognition and interpretation by the participants themselves, and compare 
and examine the effect of intervention by positive thinking method, which is a common cognitive 
behavioral approach for athletes and a functional thinking method in this study. 

In Study 1, 10 participants who completed long-distance running while thinking aloud were 
interviewed and the data were examined using Personal Attitude Construct (PAC) analysis. In the 
interview, participants were required to generate original thought categories from their own protocol 
and interpret the functions of these thought categories in their performance. Furthermore, a cluster 
analysis with a dissimilarity distance matrix of the generated thought categories revealed the overall 
structure of thought in each individual. These results showed that the recognitions of the functions of 
thought are quite diverse: for example, although thought is considered negative or dysfunctional in one 
individual, it can be recognized as positive or functional depending on the individual. 

In Study 2, 20 participants participated twice in a similar long-distance running and interviews. In 
the second round, 10 participants received intervention by positive thinking and 10 by functional 
thinking method. To investigate the usefulness of each approach, we conducted each interview using 
PAC analysis based on the think-aloud protocol obtained through observation, and interpreted the 
content of each thought and influence of performance. Based on the results, it was confirmed that there 
was a sense of incompatibility (i.e. negative evaluation) about being asked for positive thinking and a 
recognition of usefulness (i.e. positive evaluation) about self-functional thinking. 

In addition, Hayashi’s third method of quantification and cluster analysis revealed that the 
intervention by positive thinking method was related to increase in pleasure and activity (Affect grid), 
confidence, heart rate before competition, rating of perceived exertion (RPE) during competition, 
decrease in performance, and failure to achieve goals. On the other hand, results revealed that the 
intervention by functional thinking method is related to decrease in pleasure and activity, confidence, 
heart rate before competition, increase in RPE during competition, performance enhancement, and goal 
achievement. 
 
 
Key Words cognitive behavioral approach positive thinking functional contextualism PAC analysis 
 
*  Graduate School of Comprehensive Human Sciences, University of Tsukuba, 1-1-1, Tennodai, 
Tsukuba-shi, Ibaraki, Japan (305-8572) 
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